Carver Public Schools
School Committee Meeting

Wednesday, April 13, 2011
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina-Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Paula Kibbe  
Cally Minahan 

Al Spicer 

Kevin Walsh

School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
Al Spicer, Chair opened the meeting to the general public at 7:10 p.m. 
I. Comments from General Public:  None
II. Comments from EAPC:  None
III. Update by Student Advisory Council & Captain’s Council:  Valerie Johnson and Stephanie Bulcamino presented the updates.  E-Board:  Community service for March – painting birdhouses with the elderly; EMT Firefighters Dinner April 12th was a success; Green Day/Earth Day will be celebrated on 4/15; Lock in was a success; May 1st students will travel to Boston for Walk for Hunger; Alton Jamison, motivational speaker will be coming to MHS in May.  For Class Updates:  Seniors had their annual lock-in event; planning senior dinner dance and field trips to either Disney Grad Nite or Six Flags will be held at end of April.  Junior class prom will be on May 13th and they conducted a candy bar fundraiser.  Sophomores sold flowers for Valentines Day and Bake Sale for Japan.  Freshman classes are selling towels as a fundraising event and attended Blue Man Group for a class field trip.
The Carver Middle High School Student Council participated in the Mass. Association of Student Councils (MASC) Conference in Hyannis on March 9 -11. The high school student council submitted an Excellence Book compiled of all of the events, activities, and fundraisers that took place over the course of the year. Carver Middle High School received Honorary Council of Excellence for their Excellence Book which Valerie Johnson explained what was involved in putting the book together.  Additionally, junior, Stephanie Bulcamino was awarded MASC Unsung Hero for the Southeastern Student Council Region.
IV. Approval of Minutes:  Motion made by Paula Kibbe to approve Regular and Executive Session Minutes from March 14, 2011. Second by Cally Minahan, Al Spicer abstained from vote. All in favor.  
V. Communications:  
A. P.C.C. – Advanced Studies Summer Program:  19 students from Carver have been selected to attend the Annual Summer Program. This is the 44th consecutive Advanced Studies Program and the first at Stonehill College from June 26-August 6, 2011. 
B. US EPA – School Chemical Cleanout Campaign:  The School Committee offered kudos to Michelle Littleton, MHS Science Dept. Chair who made contact with this agency for the disposal of chemicals in our school.  The agency will partner with our district to implement an integrated chemical management program which includes training for teachers in safe chemical operations, pollution prevention and Green Chemistry.  
C. Mass DESE – Bullying Plan:  We have received approval for the Bullying Plan submitted by our district.  All legislatively required elements were completely fulfilled.  Kevin Walsh congratulated the entire Administrative Leadership Team for their extensive work on this project.
D. Gateway Health Group – Municipal Blue Innovation Award: Pat Meagher is the chairperson for the Gateway Health Group which was recently given the Municipal Blue Innovation Award for participating in wellness incentives.  Patrick stated the program encouraging employees to seek preventative screenings and early detection and awards those who participate with gift certificates.  A $5000 award was received from Blue Cross.  The award money goes into the Health Group Fund to continue the innovative programs.
E. Bus Driver Working Conditions:  The bus drivers working conditions have been settled for 2012-2014 with negotiation work done by Paula Kibbe, Cally Minahan, Patrick Meagher and Liz Sorrell. Dale Julius, negotiation team leader for the Bus Drivers along with Al Spicer, Committee Chair signed the approved working conditions.  Dale noted it was a very pleasant experience to be involved with the negotiations.  Paula thanked the bus drivers for transporting all the children safely every day.
F. Outstanding Community Partner Award: Every year MASC accepts nominations for this award.  The superintendent nominated A.D. Makepeace Company for their generous contributions to Carver and other local towns.  We were informed today; MASC approved the award to A.D. Makepeace.  In combination with Wareham Public Schools, we will have an award ceremony prior to the next school committee meeting on May 9th.  This is not only a financial support from this company but also moral support and a great neighbor.
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:
A. Recognition of Student Council:  See Section III (above).
B. Science Fair Student Project Presentation: Bob Baldo, grade 5 teacher, gave an overview of the Science Fair held on March 30th which was well visited by approximately 650 people.  The students had to develop a question and find a way to solve the question.  They spent about 8 weeks working on their project at home and at school to maintain a journal and final written report.  Dalton Sousa, grade 5 student, presented his project on Solutions from Keeping the Apple from Browning.  The Committee congratulated Dalton for his outstanding project.
C. Personnel Updates: Lauren Cruz was hired as a part-time Home ABA provider.  Also noted, the district will start to use School Spring, an on-line recruiting program for position openings.  
D. Superintendent’s Annual Evaluation:  Due to open meeting law regulations, Al Spicer asked for a motion to conduct the superintendents’ annual evaluation on high level tenants and specific topics with summary to be held in executive session.  Paula Kibbe made a motion for members to comment on each standard by notation of HC-Highly Competent, P-Proficient, NI-Needs Improvement and NA-not applicable. Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion.  All in favor.  The superintendent provided the committee with an extensive portfolio to document her progress to meet the standards.  Each member of the committee decided, in their judgment, how the superintendent showed evidence of meeting each standard.  The committee’s compilation for each section was as follows:  I. Effective Instructional Leadership: 4 –HC; 1-P. II. Effective Organizational Leadership: 4 –HC; 1-P.  III. Effective Administration & Management:  5-HC.  IV. Promotion of Equity & Appreciation of Diversity: 2-HC; 3-P.  V.  Effective Relationships with Community:  4 –HC; 1-P.  VI. Fulfillment of Professional Responsibilities:  5-HC. The committee will prepare the evaluation narrative during executive session. 
E. NEASC-Statement of Core Values: In preparation for April 2012 NEASC accreditation visit, Carver Middle High School is going through an extensive self-study.  Part of the process is revisiting the core values of the school.  Principal Scott Knief described the process.  In 2011, NEASC developed two new types of documents; one of them is a Statement of Core Values & Beliefs which replaces the previous Mission Statement. The acronym PRIDE was utilized to develop the core values and beliefs for teaching staff, students and our school community.  The Middle School and High School mission statements were taken as a starting point and merged and worked into the new version. 
· Provide a safe environment with challenging, diverse and increasingly complex learning 
· Recognize the unique intellectual, social and emotional needs of all our students.

· Inspire our students to become respectful and responsible citizens.

· Develop relationships with the community through service and by sharing our academic, athletic, and artistic accomplishments.

· Empower our students to be life-long learners and successful in an ever-changing world.
Cally Minahan thanked Scott for his pride and enthusiasm for the school.  Scott said he has taken to starting all his presentations with, “It is with pride that I serve as your Principal”, because it is how he really believes.  Kevin Walsh said his enthusiasm is contagious.  

Time was also spent to revise the five academic expectations.  The first one is to add comprehensive skills to reading skills. The other addition is to include:   problem solving to research skills – how do you take information, analyze and use it to solve problems.  The concept of the 21st century learning skills is that when a student graduates they should be able to have all these skills to be a successful person and empowered as a learner.
F. Building Committee Updates:  The architect/design process is complete.  MSBA has been sent all necessary documentation including certified copy of town meeting vote (of 4/11/11) and they are waiting for results of non-binding referendum questions relative to building the new school.  All residents of Carver are urged to vote on April 23rd.  
G. Budget Update:  Patrick Meagher stated due to extreme winter and snow, cost for snow removal was $2000.  Kevin Walsh said the people who work for our school system kept the cost low and they are to be commended for their efforts.  Some recent building issues:  rooftop unit on CES back building cost about $4000, hot water valve repair, alarm mechanical problem, HS kitchen garbage disposal repair, Central Office toilet repair. The FY 12 budget will more of a challenge than this year.  We are in process of working cooperatively with the town, waiting for numbers from the State.  In May, more definite numbers will be presented. 
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent:
A. School Choice Kindergarten: The superintendent has recommended the committee approve participation in School Choice for Kindergarten grade only for 2011-2012. School Choice is not recommended for grades 1-12.  Due to our enrollment projection figures, 20 seats will be available for registration for next school year. Electing to participate for kindergarten school choice for next year would be a financial assistance to our budget – 20 students would not be an additional burden, no additional staff would have to be hired and it would be $100,000 advantage to Carver.  The selection will be through lottery to be held in June at Central Office. School Choice tuition is paid by the sending district to the receiving district and parents are responsible for transporting their child to Carver. Once accepted, the school choice student can choose to complete their education in the Carver district.  Cally Minahan made a motion to accept School Choice for Kindergarten only for next year (2011-12) but not for grades 1-12.  Paula Kibbe second the motion.  All in favor. The kindergarten school choice option will be advertised in local newspapers and flyers made to area pre-schools and day care facilities. 
B. Policy on Grade Placement & Eligibility for H.S. Graduation and Students Seeking to Enroll in the District:  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi, Shari Fedorowicz and Liz Sorrell met regarding this new policy. This policy gives school administrators broader authority on placement determination when a student enrolls/re-enrolls in our school from private, charter, virtual schools and home school plans where credits and requirements can very different from our own curriculum.  This policy was reviewed for first reading by committee with no discussion and no changes recommended. Kevin Walsh made a motion to approve as written, Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion.  All in favor. 
C. Policy for Head Injury/Concussion: Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi, Shari Fedorowicz, Mike Schultz and Liz Sorrell met regarding this new policy. This policy was reviewed for first reading by committee.  Kevin Walsh asked for clarification regarding does this only cover after-school events?  The superintendent indicated it is for all events throughout every school day/evening.  There were no changes recommended. Kevin Walsh made a motion to approve as written, Cally Minahan second the motion.  All in favor. 

D. Policy for Service Animals: This policy was reviewed for first reading by committee with no discussion and no changes recommended. Kevin Walsh made a motion to approve as written, Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion.  All in favor. 

E. Field trip Request:  A request for approval of an alternate field trip for seniors who are not attending Grad Nite was made.  The superintendent recommended approval of April 29th trip to Six Flags, Agawam, MA.  Paula Kibbe made motion to accept, Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi second the motion. All in favor.  
F. CVS Community Grant:  Notice was received just prior to this meeting that Carver Elementary School is the recipient of Community Grant of $3000.00 from CVS/Pharmacy. Award money will be used for Elementary playground equipment.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to accept the award, Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi second.  All in favor.  Kevin Walsh extended a thank you to CVS from the entire committee for their generous gift.
VIII.
Reports from the School Committee: 
Al Spicer reminded citizens to get out and vote on Saturday, April 23rd and to lend their support to the non-binding referendum question for the construction of elementary school.  A yes vote will get Carver back into the funding pipeline.  Kevin Walsh said in addition the vote is the only way we can get to specific cost numbers.  

Kevin Walsh attended March Music Madness evening and stated it was very impressive – with standing room only.  Kudos to School Music program – students and faculty alike.
Cally Minahan thanked Al Spicer for all his years of service with School Committee and for his advice and mentoring of her as a new committee member. 

Al said the school committee has always put the educational needs of the students first and he feels strongly it will continue that way.  He will continue to watch the meetings and stay in touch with the school district.

Paula Kibbe reported that she and Liz Sorrell attended Day on the Hill in Boston.  They did have the opportunity to speak with Senator Pacheco to bring Carver’s needs to his attention.  Also, at the Elementary School the Crusader Mile Club will start again.  Volunteers are needed to spare time while children do their walking. PTO is also looking for volunteers; please consider donating your time.
Paula Kibbe announced there is still a vacancy on the Old Colony Regional Vocational School Committee.  Anyone interested should submit their resume to Superintendent’s Office or Selectmen’s Office.
VIII. Executive Session:  Chair asked for a motion to adjourn to Executive Session for the purpose of preparing the Superintendent’s Evaluation narrative and for faculty contract negotiations not to return to regular session.  Paula Kibbe made the motion and Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi second.  All in favor.  
Regular Meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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